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1 CFR Ch. II (1–1–23 Edition) § 51.7 

(1) Discuss, in the preamble of the 
proposed rule, the ways that the mate-
rials it proposes to incorporate by ref-
erence are reasonably available to in-
terested parties or how it worked to 
make those materials reasonably avail-
able to interested parties; and 

(2) Summarize, in the preamble of the 
proposed rule, the material it proposes 
to incorporate by reference. 

(b) For a final rule, the agency must 
request formal approval. The formal 
request package must: 

(1) Send a letter that contains a writ-
ten request for approval at least 20 
working days before the agency intends 
to submit the final rule document for 
publication; 

(2) Discuss, in the preamble of the 
final rule, the ways that the materials 
it incorporates by reference are reason-
ably available to interested parties and 
how interested parties can obtain the 
materials; 

(3) Summarize, in the preamble of the 
final rule, the material it incorporates 
by reference; 

(4) Send a copy of the final rule docu-
ment that uses the proper language of 
incorporation with the written request 
(See § 51.9); and 

(5) Ensure that a copy of the incor-
porated material is on file at the Office 
of the Federal Register. 

(c) Agencies may consult with the Of-
fice of the Federal Register at any time 
with respect to the requirements of 
this part. 

[79 FR 66278, Nov. 7, 2014] 

§ 51.7 What publications are eligible? 

(a) A publication is eligible for incor-
poration by reference under 5 U.S.C. 
552(a) if it— 

(1) Conforms to the policy stated in 
§ 51.1; 

(2)(i) Is published data, criteria, 
standards, specifications, techniques, 
illustrations, or similar material; and 

(ii) Does not detract from the useful-
ness of the FEDERAL REGISTER publica-
tion system; and 

(3) Is reasonably available to and usa-
ble by the class of persons affected. In 
determining whether a publication is 
usable, the Director will consider— 

(i) The completeness and ease of han-
dling of the publication; and 

(ii) Whether it is bound, numbered, 

and organized, as applicable. 

(b) The Director will assume that a 

publication produced by the same agen-

cy that is seeking its approval is inap-

propriate for incorporation by ref-

erence. A publication produced by the 

agency may be approved, if, in the 

judgment of the Director, it meets the 

requirements of paragraph (a) and pos-

sesses other unique or highly unusual 

qualities. A publication may be ap-

proved if it cannot be printed using the 

FEDERAL REGISTER/Code of Federal 

Regulations printing system. 

(c) The following materials are not 

appropriate for incorporation by ref-

erence: 

(1) Material published previously in 

the FEDERAL REGISTER. 

(2) Material published in the United 
States Code. 

[47 FR 34108, Aug. 6, 1982, as amended at 79 

FR 66278, Nov. 7, 2014] 

§ 51.9 What is the proper language of 
incorporation? 

(a) The language incorporating a pub-

lication by reference must be precise, 

complete, and clearly state that the in-

corporation by reference is intended 

and completed by the final rule docu-

ment in which it appears. 

(b) The language incorporating a pub-

lication by reference is precise and 

complete if it— 

(1) Uses the words ‘‘incorporated by 

reference;’’ 

(2) States the title, date, edition, au-

thor, publisher, and identification 

number of the publication; 

(3) Informs the user that the incor-

porated publication is a requirement; 

(4) Makes an official showing that 

the publication is in fact available by 

stating where and how copies may be 

examined and readily obtained with 

maximum convenience to the user; and 

(5) Refers to 5 U.S.C. 552(a). 

(c) If the Director approves a publica-

tion for incorporation by reference in a 

final rule, the agency must include— 

(1) The following language under the 

DATES caption of the preamble _to the 

final rule document (See 1 CFR 18.12 

Preamble requirements): 
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